NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held on-line via Zoom on Tuesday 2nd February 2021.
PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
C Walters, S Rees, R Barnes, K Cash, L Lloyd, G Meredydd, 


D Norcross, E Richards, D Rigby, E Rogers and County Cllr Dennis. 
135/21
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)
Apologies were received from County Cllr Morse.
136/21
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

Cllr Rees declared an interest and did not comment or vote on planning application 20/0775/PA Springfield, 11 Jesse Road as the applicant is a relative and the property is next door to Cllr Rees’ home.
137/21
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)

The minutes of the Meeting held on the 5th and 19th January 2021 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Rees, seconded by Cllr Rigby and proposed by Cllr Rogers, seconded by Cllr Rigby and agreed by the full Council.

138/21
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)

a)
Ladies Walk.  The Clerk informed Council that the Danger Keep Out signs have been erected onto the fence at Ladies Walk.  
b)
Fire Risk Assessment.  The Clerk asked if the Mayor had any news on the fire extinguishers for the Town Hall and was informed that the Mayor was meeting with a company’s representative this Friday.
c)
Vehicle Activated Sign.  The Clerk stated that she had checked this sign and felt that there had been no movement and that it was securely fixed to the pole.  The Clerk tested that the sign was working and this was the case.  The Clerk reported her finding to Cllr Walters who physically checked as well and confirmed that the sign was secure and working.  
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Signed ……………………….

d)
Roundabout, Kiln Park Corner.  The Clerk reported on the email she had circulated with regard to this roundabout.  The initial plans are currently being drafted and costed and will be circulate to both the Town
 Council and the local elected member in due course.
139/21
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)
Report from County Cllr Dennis:
a)
Election Costs.  County Cllr Dennis stated that the Scrutiny Committee discussed this last Thursday and their recommendations have been sent to full Council to  be heard on the 5th March 2021.  Further work needs to be undertaken to see where the financial burden on Town and Community Councils can be reduced.  Members discussed this issue and Cllr Meredydd stated that if Councils could not afford elections then Councils could dissolve or the democracy of small Councils could be lost. 
b)
Council tax.  County Councillor Dennis stated that the County Council is encouraging people to take part in the public consultation on their website.

c)
Pavement Station Road.  County Cllr Dennis has not received a reply from Highways about this pavement.  The Clerk was asked to email County Cllr Morse to see if he could chase this up.

Report from County Cllr Morse:

In County Cllr Morse’s absence the Clerk was asked to report the following:
a)
Penblewin to Stoneyford.   County Cllr Morse thanked the Town Councillors   who contributed to the debate on the County Council’s plan to divert traffic via Redstone/ Northfield Road.  The amended plan to divert to Robeston Wathen roundabout and onto Coxhill was a more practical plan and the adding of traffic lights at the works further eased the prospect of congestion in Narberth town centre. 





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should contact the County Council to ask that whilst not consultees, the Town Council would like to request that they are informed early of proposed road closures in and around Narberth prior to any Public Notices being published in order that they can help identify ways in which to alleviate potential congestion within what is already a very busy town centre. 
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Signed …………………………...
b)
Flooding from Maes yr Orsaf.  County Cllr Morse stated that he has written to the County Council’s Building Control Department to ask them to look into the surface drainage of the estate in order to prevent further flooding of adjoining back yards and gardens. 
140/21
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)

a)
Co-option.  The Clerk stated that Notices have been put up within the town, on Facebook, in the press and on the Town Council’s webpage.  The closing date for applications is the 12th February 2021.  Applicants will be invited to attend an informal chat on-line prior to the start of the March meeting at 7 p.m.
b)
Defibrillator.  The day after the last Council meeting, the Clerk had received an email regarding the possibility of obtaining a grant towards purchasing a defibrillator cabinet.  The Clerk had looked into this with Cllr Norcross but could not get confirmation that the Council would qualify for a £100 grant until after purchasing the item which would cost £525.  As the cost for purchasing one through the Queen’s Hall was £430, the Queen’s Hall ordered the cabinet in order that it could be delivered and set up as soon as possible.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that this was in order.  Cllr Norcross confirmed that the Cabinet has arrived and is set up.

c)
Donation.  The Clerk had received a request for a donation from the Urdd, Cruse Bereavement and Paul Sartori.  This will be kept until the March meeting of Council.
d)
Insurance.  The Clerk had received a letter from Zurich Municipal stating that the Council’s Long Term agreement is due for renewal on the 1st April 2021 and offered the Council three options, a five year LTA premium, a 3 year LTA premium or a standard one year premium.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Council would accept the 5 year LTA premium.
e)
Ladies Walk.  The Clerk had received an email from FONCY regarding the closing of the footpath at Ladies Walk.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should inform FONCY that it was closed off following a Health and Safety audit.
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Signed ……………………

Cllr Rogers had informed the Clerk that another part of the handrail had come loose.  The Clerk carried out a site visit and removed three sections of the handrail which were lying on the ground and three very large dead branches.   

f)
Queen’s Hall.  The Clerk had received an email from the Manager thanking the Town Council for their support with their funding application which has been successful and new toilets will be installed by the end of February.

g)
Training.  The Clerk reported that three Councillors had taken up the free training sessions and two Councillors are going on the Code of Conduct training.  The Clerk has applied for the Bursary in respect of this. 
h)
Narberth Castle.  The Clerk had received a telephone conversation followed up with an email regarding the St David’s Day Wales does Guinness Challenges and the possibility of Narberth Castle being visited as part of this challenge at the end of the month.  Details had been given to the Mayor, Cllr Walters, who will liaise directly with the company concerned.

i)
Library.  The Clerk reported that as there is asbestos in the building, the Town Council as Duty Holders are responsible for ensuring that checks are carried out annually on the materials mentioned.  The Clerk had forwarded emails from the County Council on to the Mayor and the Deputy Mayor in which the Clerk had asked if the Asbestos Surveyor from the County Council could carry out these checks on a rechargeable basis.  It was concluded by the Asbestos Unit that due to the materials involved, the tenants (Town Council) could carry out these checks themselves.  The Clerk inspected the areas identified and her only concern was the damaged tile in the Porch which has been sealed previously with cement prior to the Town Council taking over the Lease.  Cllr Walters inspected this and stated  that the tile was damaged but not disturbed.  The Clerk asked Council if they were satisfied with this inspection or if they wish for an inspection to be carried out by a UKAS registered Company.




IT WAS RESOLVED that there is no need to ask for another Asbestos survey to be undertaken at this time as there is no work planned to be carried out in the building. 

A copy of the Asbestos Survey from the County Council and the Inspection report is on file at the Library together with the Fire Risk Assessment and the Air Horns the Clerk purchased.  The Clerk asked Council what they wished her to do about the intumescent strips on the fire doors which have been painted over.  
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Signed …………………..




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should ask Pembrokeshire Fire and Safety if the paint was removed with paint stripper, would that suffice.  The Mayor stated that this is a low risk.  
j)
Town Hall.  The Clerk reported on an email from the lady who is subleasing the Town Hall, thanking the Town Council for their support and informing them of the changes in the products she intends to sell.  The only work to be carried out in the building will be to repaint the upstairs, change the wording on the signs and create new shelving.
i)
Making Narberth Greener.  Members discussed the email the Clerk had circulated regarding the planting of trees in and around Narberth.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should reply that whilst the Town Council cannot offer any land, they would recommend that local  groups such as Bloomfield and Swim Narberth were contacted as they may be interested.   
141/21  PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)

a)
20/0775/PA   Springfield, 11 Jesse Road – Proposed rear extension and internal reconfigurations – No Objection.  
141.1
 Conditionally Approved:

a)
20/0639/PA  Marland, Stonyford – Alteration and extension.

b)
20/0750/PA  Clifton House, Jesse Road – Proposed first floor extension.

c)
20/0273/PA  Rushacre Enterprise Park – Erection of a B1/B8 building.

142/21  NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)
a)
Bushes Lane.  Cllr Rees stated that the Lane is still in a terrible state as a tractor has driven up the Lane, creating mud build up at both sides and that residents have attempted to tidy it up.  Cllr Rees stated that the County Council need to include this Lane in their footpath cleaning rota,  



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will email the County Council with this request.
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Signed ……………………..
b)
Blocked drains.  Cllr Rigby reported that there are blocked drains at Narberth Bridge and Northfield Road.  Cllr Rogers stated that drains are also blocked at Kiln Park Corner.  County Cllr Dennis said that a lot of drains were blocked 


around the town after the leaf fall and that it takes a lot of time to clean up. 




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this to the Maintenance Section at the County Council.
c)
Streetlights.  Cllr Rigby reported that the streetlights in Station Road, near the new housing estate, are on all night.

d)
Footpaths.  Cllr Cash reported on the condition of the pathways from Church Hill to the Sewage Works.  County Cllr Dennis agreed to report this on behalf of the Town Council as this is a well-used footpath.
e)
Playground.  Cllr Cash informed members that a Facebook page has been set up which Cllr Rogers is keeping up to date.  The Playpark Group are looking into writing a constitution and will be meeting within a couple of weeks to discuss the next step forward.  

f)
Dog fouling.  Cllr Meredydd reported on the amount of dog fouling in Back Lane. 


County Cllr Dennis has written to the Civil Enforcement Department about the amount of dog fouling occurring in Narberth and the need to encourage people to pick up after their dogs.
g)
Carding Mill Lane.  Cllr Meredydd stated that the construction workers are still leaving the bollard out on the ground at the top of Carding Mill Lane, leaving a dangerous hole exposed.  County Cllr Dennis has asked Reverend Rees to do more about ensuring the bollard is replaced.






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should write to Reverend Rees to remind him to ask the contractors to replace the bollard after gaining access to the Lane.

Cllr Meredydd stated that there is mustard coloured soil on the right hand side of the Lane and asked if it is safe.  County Cllr Dennis will pursue this with the Public Protection Department.  
h)
Kiln Park Road.  Cllr Rogers reported on the amount of mud on the road which is very slippery and lethal when icy.
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Signed ……………………



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would report this to the County Council.

i)
Redstone.  Cllr Rogers reported on the condition of the pavements along Redstone Road from the Vets to Noble Court.  County Cllr Dennis agreed to ask Highways to look at the area as a lot of work has been carried out on that footpath.  

j)
Croft Villas/Halkon Crescent.  Complaints have been received regarding the condition of the surfaces of the pavements in Croft Villas and Halkon Crescent.  County Cllr Dennis informed Council that he has reported this to Highways previously.   
k)
Streetlights.  Cllr Walters informed County Cllr Dennis that the streetlights at Castle Hill were not working at all the other evening.
l)
Bus Stop.  Members discussed the cleaning and painting of the Bus Stop and it was agreed that the Council should wait at this moment in time due to the work being carried out on the old CP School.
143/20
OLD CP SCHOOL:  (Agenda item 9)

Cllr Rogers asked for confirmation from the Town Council that when the Library moves into the Old CP School building the Town Council will continue to pay for the Library’s share of the building insurance, the insurance for the Volunteers and the utility bills in respect of the Library space.  Cllr Rees stated that the Town Council will have no responsibility whatsoever for the building with no rent and no rates to pay.  A suggestion was made to form a Committee, but it was stated that Cllr Norcross, Cllr Rogers and Cllr Rees are already members of the Friends of Narberth Old CP School and that it is written into the constitution that the serving Mayor will also be a member on the Committee.  Cllr Walters raised his concern regarding a conflict of interest when Cllr Rees becomes the Mayor.  Cllr Norcross stated that if there is any change in the Contract, then this needs to be brought to the full Council to pass.  Cllr Norcross will also be a Trustee.  



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Town Council will continue to pay the Insurances and Utility Bills as mentioned above.

144/20
CHURCHYARD GUIDANCE AND POLICY:   (Agenda item 10)

There was nothing further to report tonight.  Investigations are still on-going.  Cllr 
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Signed ……………………………
Meredydd stated that there is information about burial boards in the Archives Centre in Haverfordwest and that she will book an appointment to go there as soon as the public are allowed in.
145/21
ELECTION COSTS:  (Agenda item 11)

The Clerk has spoken to the Election Office and there is no update on the charges, but they are working with their colleagues in the Finance Department to provide an update as soon as possible.  

146/21
CHRISTMAS LIGHTS:  (Agenda item 12)

The Clerk asked if, due to the change in date, Council wished her to re-send letters to the owners of the buildings prior to the Anchor Point testing.  Council agreed that this is not necessary as the owners had already been informed and no objections had been received.  The Clerk will ask Western Services for a copy of their RAMS and a suggested date for carrying out this work so that this can be agreed with the Council once they are satisfied with the RAMS documents.
Cllr Walters stated that he has received quotes from one Christmas Lights Company for purchasing and leasing motifs and will hopefully receive more by the end of the month.  Cllr Walters will then call a meeting with the Christmas Lights Committee.
147/21
FINANCIAL REPORT:  (Agenda item 13)

Income received:

a)
Nat West Interest – January 2021 
£      .18   
147.1
Payments due:
a)
Stationery (Air horns, Lever Arch file, Shorthand notebook)
£  27.49
b)
Audit Wales (2019/20)






£293.25
c)
Queen’s Hall (defibrillator) 





£430.00

d)
Tindle Newspaper (Co-option)





£144.00

e)
2020/21 Donation cheques to be released as agreed:


(Queens Hall), (Narberth Museum), (Narberth Bustop)
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Signed …………………..




IT WAS RESOLVED to make these payments.  Proposed by Cllr Rogers, seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed by full Council.
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Signed …………………..


